M.O.R.E
Board of Education Sub-Committee

MEETING MINUTES

Monday, November 18, 2013

1:00 PM in Room 1A of the Legislative Office Building

Those present:

Rep. Ryan, Rep. Alexander, Rep. Carpino, Rep. Case, Rep. Cook, Rep. Davis, Rep. Demicco, Rep. Johnson, Leo Canty, Jim Vigue, Brian Anderson, Chris Wilson, George Rafael, Eric George, Matt Knickerbocker, Gayle Weinstein, Paul Formica, Conor Casey, Patrice McCarthy, Craig Edmondson, Stephen McKeever, Jennifer Berigan, Sarah Hemmingway.
Those absent:

Gary Buzzell, Rich Carmelich, Emma Cimino, Paula Clarke, Carol Clifford, Garrett Eucalitto, Andrew Feinstein, Gerri Flemming, Tom Frattaroli, Christina Ghio, Mark LaPlcaca, Jennifer Laviano, David Lenihan, Cindy Mangini, Shelia McKay, Kevin Reynolds, Lon Seidman, Brenda Sisco, Bonnie Stewart, Don Stein, Joyce Stille, Kashina Walsh-Weaver, Patricia Walters, Rep. D’Agostino, Rep. Fleischman, Rep. Lopes, Rep. McGee, Rep. Morris, Rep. Srinivasan. 

The meeting was called to order by Board of Education Sub-Committee Chair Rep. Kevin Ryan at 1:15 p.m.  Representative Ryan welcomed members of the BOE sub-committee and asked that members introduced themselves.
Representative Ryan then moved to accept the minutes of the October 22nd meeting.  The BOE sub-committee then accepted the minutes. 

Paul Formica suggested that Teacher Evaluations and measures of District Performance be part of future sub-committee discussions, as they were mentioned in the previous meeting.  

Presentation and discussion with John DuFour and Leslie Sheldon of All Star Transportation 
and Danielle Batchelder of the Torrington Board of Education.

John DuFour explained how a new fleet of 51 propane-powered busses were introduced to the Torrington fleet.  The busses feature a newly developed Ford V10 engine and the fleet has been up and running for 2 months now.  Country wide, 1500 of these busses have been sold in the US.  These are relatively small numbers and represent 10% replacement of the current fleet.   John DuFour expressed his opinion that this is the most significant and up and coming technology available.  He explained that it is one of the safest modes of transportation.  There have been no safety incidents with busses using propane engines.  
The cost per bus is about $7,000 more than a traditional diesel fueled bus but financing is available to keep costs in line.  Propane costs the BOE $1.70/gallon plus a .50 cent fuel credit from the federal government. The total cost is about $1.20/gallon vs. $3.62/gallon for diesel.  He discussed the differences in fuel economy.  Currently, propane engines get 4 miles to the gallon.  He is optimistic that they will reach 4.5 mpg.  Diesel engines get 7 mpg.  All in all, there is a savings to the Torrington BOE of $200,000 a year. 
Another difference is that there is no emission.  About 99% of it is burnt in the chamber.  These busses also go longer between oil changes.  His company recently sold 60 new propane busses to Shelton.  Many school districts buy the fuel.  In Torrington, there is a maintenance facility with a fueling station.  Towns can contract with the supplier to install one.  The greatest challenge is with the infrastructure but that will develop over time.  
His company runs 31 towns and owns the property in Torrington that has the fueling station.  The fueling station built in Torrington cost $57,000.  By contracting with the fuel company, the cost can be built into the price of the fuel/per gallon.  The Torrington construction came with a 30% credit from the federal government.  In the end, it was approximately $40,000 for the construction of fuel storage.   
Following the presentation, the sub-committee offered questions:

Rep. Ryan – So the municipality pays for the fuel, even though it’s brought to your facility, and you’re only dealing with the one municipality?

John Dufour – In that particular case, yes.

Rep. Ryan – What would happen if you had more than one municipality, could that be shared?

John Dufour – Yes, we do that now with diesel and one storage tank, we just document the fuel.  The system is auditable.  You can do the same thing with propane.

Danielle Batchelder – In the years that I’ve been in Torrington, we’ve done that with Region 10 and there’s never been a problem.  
Eric George – Are the size of propane tanks about the size of what diesel tanks would be on the bus? 

John Dufour – They are.  Currently, they are 67 gallon tanks.  Before, they were 60 gallon diesel tanks.  There used to be an option for 100 gallon diesel tank.  The new ones will feature a 98 gallon tank next year.  They are hard to utilize for field trips when you can’t plan on the fueling station.  But a 98 gallon one will get you 400 miles, which you will never need in a school bus.  For now our charter busses are still diesel. 
Paul Formica – Is natural gas an option for these busses or is that problematic? 

John DuFour – It is an option and it is cheaper but the infrastructure is very expensive.  Its expense relates to the PSI of which it’s stored.  Norwich used a grant to acquire some busses that run on natural gas but they’re not used a lot.  The cost of installing the fueling station is $500,000 vs. $50,000.  Larger companies that can accommodate this infrastructure are considering the switch, like UPS.  It’s an equally good alternative, it’s just too expensive.  

Rep. Ryan – Norwich provides natural gas through its Public Works and has existing fuel.   The public utilities serve both the town and busses. 
John DuFour – All that you need is a pumping station.  Trucks and ambulances are using propane so the market is getting there.  

Rep. Case – Could you please discuss the issues with condensation in diesel vs. propane?  Also, one of the things we’ve seen in Torrington is that there is no need to fill the tanks up at the end of the day, to prevent condensation. 

John DuFour – In propane tanks, there is no condensation build up.  Condensation makes the engines difficult to run in the winter time.  With diesel engines you need extra time to run them all winter to start them up.  Propane engines don’t require this time and they generate heat quicker.  

Representative Ryan then discussed future meetings and possible agendas:
Rep. Ryan – We’ll take a look at times to meet depending on everyone’ availability.  In terms of possible topics, is there anything regarding regionalization that we should consider?  I know that there is discussion of a Special Education sub-committee forming.  

Matt Knickerbocker – I think we should look at mandates, in terms of teacher evaluations and new requirements and the possibility of eliminating them.  

Rep. Ryan – This was a recent topic of discussion by CABE, I think they could make a similar presentation here.  

Gayle Weinstein – I think we should look at unfunded mandates but understand there is a sub-committee for that as well.  Is there a way to look at their minutes to make sure we’re not duplicating efforts?  
Rep. Ryan – MORE as a whole is looking at regionalization.  Unfunded mandates are part of the context. 

Rep. Johnson – Attended the Sheff Movement Forum that demonstrated a greater segregation of schools, particularly in Eastern Connecticut.  The Forum discussed the historical context, current litigation, and compliance with current mandates.  Rep. Johnson suggested that they might be appropriate to have present before the sub-committee.  

Representative Ryan closed the meeting by inviting people to contact him, Jesse Hubbard, or the sub-committee administrators with any questions or ideas.  

The meeting adjourned at 1:46 p.m.   
